TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Wednesday, June 23, 2021
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Old Post Office.

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey               Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey          Councillor Shirley Clark       Councillor Sonja Mills                  Councillor John Vivian         Councillor Luke Fisher                 Councillor Roland Taylor     Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long          

Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
MOTION #33 - 2021– Vivian/Taylor; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on May 26, 2021 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #34 - 2021– Fisher/Clark; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
BUSINESS ARISING AND REPORTS
Fire Department up-date: 

Councillor Clark reported everything is going well with the Fire Department with monthly meetings and weekly practices are still on schedule with the usual covid-19 restrictions. The old tanker has finally been sold to Marsh’s Builder’s and Renovators for the sum of $1000. 

Waste Management 

All is well at the waste site with operations still running smoothly under the new site supervisor, Michael Cooper. It is still a struggle to collect the waste site fees from some members of the unincorporated communities, in particular some part-time residents who feel they should only pay for the months they are here. This is not normal practice in the larger towns and cities so why should it be any different here. There is a list of those unpaid at the gate house and fees will be charged at the gate or no entry will be allowed.

The Outdoor Recreation Park is starting to take shape as the rebar and the framing for the cement is put in place. This will take a few days then the cement will be poured and finished a day or so later. The young boys and girls are getting anxious and looking forward to getting a game of hockey on the new surface. Mayor Bailey and the outdoor recreation park committee continue to explore all means of securing the funding to complete this facility. 

The Heritage Society is hoping to open the Orange Hall to visitors for a few hours per week again during the summer. Council has a student, who will be hired under the Canada Summer Jobs Program, and will be working at the Old Post Office. We will share the employee for three afternoons per week to help out the Heritage Society and we will both depend on volunteers to fill the other time slots. A tentative agreement was prepared by the clerk with regard to the use of the hall by the society, but after discussion it was agreed that a more formal lease agreement should be written up to protect the future interests of both the Town and the Heritage Society. Councillor Mills offered to work on this agreement and forward it to Council to look over before the next regular meeting, at which time the document will be discussed and any appropriate changes made. 

The Heritage Society is holding their annual meeting and election of officers later tonight at the Orange Hall. Notices were posted that public attendance and, hopefully new members, are welcome at this meeting. 

CORRRESPONDENCE
A letter was received from a resident informing Council that they had heard the Town recently purchased the Orange Hall and should they decide to sell the building anytime in the future he would be very interested in buying the property. Letter filed.

A letter was received from a resident business owner asking if there could be a temporary closure of a section of a local road, namely Lower Road, on July 24th to allow room to expand the licensed area for the 5th anniversary celebration of their craft brewery business. This would also allow for a number of venders to set up their food trucks and offer a variety of food choices for the event. The plan is to provide a shuttle service every ten minutes for patrons so the majority of 
vehicles would be located in parking lots some distance away from the celebrations area. The time frame was discussed because of noise disturbance to the surrounding residences and Council was assured that the event would wind down around the same as regular closing hours. After some further discussion a motion was made;

MOTION #35 - 2021– Clark/Fisher; resolved that permission would be granted to close the section of Lower Road to vehicular traffic on July 24 at noon to allow ample space and safety for the 5th Anniversary celebration of the Port Rexton Brewing Company. Six in favor, Motion carried. 
Noted: Councillor Mills excused herself from discussion and abstained from voting due to possible conflict of interest. 
A letter was received from a group (3F Waste Recovery), asking for support to utilize moose carcasses and skins to keep them out waste sites. While this idea may be a good one, Council would need to see a business plan outlining, in particular, how this product would be collected and where held for pick-up. Until this is received in more detail, Council will hold this letter on file.

FINANCES
Invoice from Ervin Locke & Son’s Ltd. for work on Level Road around the Outdoor Recreation Park, $638.25, so for this and for regular weekly/monthly expenses; waste site, utilities, fuel, salaries, monthly remittances and pre-authorized insurance payments.
MOTION #36 - 2021 – Clark/Mills; resolved the approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried. 

The Town Clerk has completed the annual Tax Receivable Summary and Tax Recovery Plan for the Town of Port Rexton for the tax year 2020. This is one of the accountability requirements for the funding sources under the Community Sustainability Plan, Gas Tax Funding, Municipal Operating Grants, and Provincial Tax Credit. Council reviewed these documents and agreed they are satisfactory and the resolution was made. 
MOTION #37 - 2021– Clark/Taylor; resolved the Tax Receivable and Summary Tax Recovery Plan be adopted as presented and forwarded to the Department of Municipal and Provincial Affairs. All Council members present and in favor, motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 
Local Trails 
Council discussed opening up some of the old local trails around our community. A Job Creation Partnership Project has been approved for 14 weeks, beginning in July, if we can get enough applicants to begin the project. The two trails in particular interest at this time are the Skiff Cove to Bailey’s Head and from the old railway bed near Mary Bannister’s Pond across to World Pond Road. The clerk will try to reach the Provincial aerial photos and land maps building to order aerial photos of some particular areas of the town. This will help determine land use in the past, valuable information when taking with land owners. 
Land Expropriation 
There’s property within the Town that is essential to future development and economic growth and it was 
agreed that some of this property will be acquired, if necessary, through the land expropriation process. 

MOTION #38 - 2021– Vivian/Taylor; resolved the sections of the Municipalities Act which pertains to the expropriation of lands will be studied and the Clerk will contact officials in the Department of Municipal Affairs for further direction with this course of action. If and when legal direction and advice is needed the Council’s lawyer will be consulted, as well. All in favor, motion carried.

Road Work and Guardrail Repairs/Replacement
After numerous delays with the delivery of the calcium flakes for dust control, the Clerk has been informed that it will be delivered within the next couple of weeks. As soon as we know it is on the truck Ervin Locke & Son’s Ltd. will start spreading the gravel on the local roads to be ready to spread the calcium soon as we receive the delivery. 

The Clerk will approach some contractors regarding interest in replacing/repairing some of the damaged guardrails and posts on World Pond Road. This will not only get the best price for the job but, should the job require funding from other sources (i.e. gas tax rebate funds), the quotes will already be on file and will save time through the process. A job meeting will be held with the contractors to let them know the extent of the work. 
No further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:40 pm,
Motion 2021(39) Councillor Taylor and 2nd by Councillor Mills. Next regular meeting will be scheduled as necessary during the usual summer break of July and August. A special meeting may be called on short notice if the Clerk can confirm a meeting with MHA Craig Pardy.  
____________________             ____________________               Mayor Dean Bailey                      Clerk/Manager Lois Long

